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	BELVUE HIGH SCHOOL

Rowdell Road, Northolt, Middx UB5 6AG
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Minutes of the Governing Body Meeting held on

9th October 2017 at 5.30pm
Attendance:
Jay Shah – Acting Chair (JS)

Shelagh O’Shea – Head Teacher (SO) 

Joan Andrews – Co-opted Governor (JA) 

Ben Shipton - Staff (BS)

Mike Hibbert – Co-opted Governor (MH) 
Ross Tobin – Co-opted Governor (RT) 
Chris Summers – LEA Governor (Councillor) (CS) 
Kevin Bhambra – Co-opted Governor (ΚΒ)
Shamini Therarajah – Parent Governor (ST)

Shane Beverley – Parent Governor (SB)

Others Present:
Helen Hill – Governor Support Clerk

Kayleigh Benoit – School Assessment Leader
	1. 
	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
	Action

	1.1
	Joshua E Deacon sent his apologies. These were recorded and accepted.
	

	
	
	

	2. 
	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS IN RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA
	Action

	2.1
	There were no declarations of interests.

	

	3. 
	PRESENTATION: ASSESSMENT AT BELVUE SCHOOL
	Action

	3.1
	Kayleigh Benoit introduced this item.
She reported that: 
· schools were now moving away from PIVATS (Assessment without Levels). 

· The school was analysing data which pinpointed pupils’ individual progress.

· It was a challenge for the school to put in place an assessment system that took into account student behaviour, SEN, absences etc.

· The school curriculum was at the heart of teaching and learning. This  was the focus  for the new assessment system.

· In 2016 - 2017 Key Performance Indicators were on  “Classroom Monitor’ the school online assessment tool.

· All subjects were baselined and moderation of work with schools took place to compare  teacher assessment. 

· In 2017- 2018, the assessment data was refined and pupils were assessed with greater accuracy. Pupil reports were generated using the new system.

· The school had generated KPIs for all the subjects. The  assessments were based on four ability groups, SLD Complex, SLD, MLD and MLD plus.

· Classroom Monitor contained assessment markbooks, curriculum topics, and  pupil ability descriptors.  Specific marking codes identified assessment evidence for each pupil. This evidence was used to back up the data in the form of teacher comments, pictures, videos, lesson plan etc.

· The new system allowed ‘soft’ outcomes to be linked to Learning outcomes and individual Education plans.

· The new assessment system was available to all PCs and iPads, enabling the recording  of pupils work at any given moment in the classroom. TAs and teachers were responsible for keeping the monitoring of pupils work up to date. Assessment procedures in the school generated high academic standards and expectations. Assessment data was frequently checked by teachers, curriculum leaders and the SLT. TAs received regular training on Classroom Monitor.

· Learning journeys were at the heart of the new system. Each pupil had  a Learning Journey recorded in the system with specific  learning outcomes and objectives outlined.
· One of the main objectives for assessment in the school was for TAs to be able to use Classroom Monitor well, working with the classroom teacher to plan and review pupil progress. It was expected that by the summer of 2018 Classroom Monitor would be fully integrated into the working week and pupil reports written based on the data recorded.

Q & A

JA : How does the school know if Classroom Monitor is fit for purpose?
The Head Teacher reported that pupil progress was monitored by comparing curriculum expectations for each pupil. 
ST: How is pupil data consolidated?
KB reported that subject teachers gathered the information which was discussed with parents. Subject leaders also reviewed the pupil learning targets that were set and whether teacher expectations had been met. Classroom Monitor was an accurate assessment tool which focused on ‘soft’ learning outcomes such as capturing ‘wow’ learning experiences in the classroom. One of these could be making eye contact with the classroom teacher.
CS: How are pupil assessments arrived at for pupils with severe learning difficulties?
The Head Teacher reported that teachers would decide if any pupils with severe learning difficulties needed to revisit specific Key Performance Indicators. 
Governors noted that pupil reports would be made meaningful to parents as clear explanations would be given to them concerning Classroom Monitor learning outcomes for their children. In terms of how pupil Learning Journeys were monitored, there was enough detailed evidence of assessment progress to ascertain if pupils were not meeting learning goals. The Governors thanked KB  for an insightful and interesting presentation.   
	

	4. 
	SIGN OFF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS HELD ON 3rd JULY 2017
	Action

	4.1


	The minutes at the previous meeting held on the 3rd July were signed as an accurate record of the meeting.
	

	
	
	


	5. 
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS – ACTION POINTS ONLY
	Action

	5.1
	There were no matters arising
	

	
	
	


	6. 
	HEAD TEACHER’S REPORT
	Action

	6.1

6.2

6.3



6.4
6.5
6.6

6.7

6.8

6.9


6.10

6.11

6.12

6.13
	The Head Teacher introduced this item. The main headlines from the report were that:

These school policies had been updated and ratified by the GB and were now available on the school’s website:
· The School’s Complaints Procedures;
Procedures for Responding to Allegations of Abuse by teachers and the School staff.
· The Behaviour Management Policy and Principles.
· The Teachers Pay Policy.

It was reported by the Head Teacher that very occasionally a few pupils needed to be physically restrained by three members of staff. This was for the safety of the pupils concerned and for the staff. The procedure was a constraining  exercise. The Head teacher took the lead when these situations arose.

The Head Teacher reported also that in the last year five students had been permanently excluded due to extremely violent behaviour . The Governors requested that they be kept updated on exclusions at GB meetings.

Safeguarding: 
In terms of staff training, the Head teacher reported that all staff had received statutory safeguarding training in September. Safeguarding was a high priority for the School. The Governors agreed that HB would be the new lead Safeguarding Governor. He would meet with the Head Teacher once every half-term.


Assessment and Learning Training 
This staff training was another priority for the school. Developing pupil Learning Journeys for those with SLD complex needs was crucial for the school and for the students.

Update on Building Programmes
The Head Teacher reported that a detailed feasibility study for the main Belvue expansion project had now been completed and the Council was involved  in  a tendering exercise to be made ready by the end of December. A Design and Build contractor would be appointed then. It was intended to mobilise and commence works by late summer 2018. The Governors would continually be kept up to date on this building programme.


Post-16 provision on the Ken Acock site
The Head Teacher reported that post-16 provision was currently split between two sites - Northolt High School and the Acock centre. This temporary provision was proving to be very challenging both for students and staff in terms of transport, communication and resources. However, a comprehensive package of learning for post-16 students was in place. As well as this, post-16 students were running the Woodland classroom very successfully on the Belvue site . They also attended West London College and Redwood College as part of their studies.
Q&A : 

JS: Was there anything the Governors could do help to speed up the completion of the Acock site?
The Head Teacher reported that the school had now received a full structural report from the new contractor  (IMS) before further works could be undertaken. It was awaiting recommendations about costs and a detailed impact assessment from IMS prior to instruction.
CS : How far was the council involved in contracting the services of the former Woodbar Limited?
The Head Teacher reported that it had been involved in this. 


School Meals
The Governors confirmed that the school meals contract would be extended with Harrison Catering company for two years from August 2018.
Q & A :
Are the meals provided nutritious and have parents been consulted on the quality  of the meals?
The Head teacher reported that the school meals were very good value for money and that parents would be consulted on this issue. The meals were made on site and were vegetarian.

Finance
The Governing  Body agreed that increased funding needed to be put in place for the installation of cupboards for the Woodland classroom. The FRC had agreed this at its meeting on the 28th September. £13874 was required to pay the penultimate bill for the Woodland building project. This was approved at the FRC on the 28th September. The Devolved Capital reserves would remain at £9300 once current projects were completed. Total expected out-turn was £219 489.

Teachers’ Pay Award
The Governors agreed that a 2% pay award be given to staff as from September to support recruitment and retention in a challenging market place. The Belvue Teachers’ Pay Policy was also ratified by the Governors. The next review of this policy would be in September 2018.

Pupil Premium Report
The Head Teacher reported that in particular, Key Stage 4 outcomes for English needed further analysis, which would be undertaken by the school’s English co-ordinator, as there was a gap in pupil achievement of 26% for Pupil Premium pupils. The Science percentage was much higher. In response to discussion by Governors, the Head Teacher stated that this discrepancy could be due to the use of PIVOTS being more closely aligned in the Science curriculum. Overall, Pupil Premium funding was used effectively to subsidise a range of targeted interventions with a particular focus on catch-up in literacy and numeracy.

Attendance
The Head Teacher reported that absenteeism had risen in 2016-2017. This was mainly due to two students having to be sectioned as and also to long term sickness in the school. The school was aiming to achieve a target of 95% attendance but at the moment it was 92%.The school targeted pupils whose attendance was below 93%. Governors were reminded however, that attendance rates for special schools nationally were below those of mainstream schools. The Government expected a target of 93% for special schools because of the complex needs of pupils in these schools. The new second family worker was focusing each term on persistent pupil absences. Home visits were undertaken as well as employing strategies such as the use of flexible timetables for these pupils. The Governors received a detailed report on pupil attendance for 2014 -2017.


Pupil Progress Report
The Head Teacher introduced this item. She reported that:

Pupil assessment at Belvue School was mainly centred on formative assessment . This ongoing day to day assessment enabled teachers and TAs to identify gaps in pupils learning and contributed to the planning of each pupil’s individual Learning Journeys. KPIs also supported assessment as they were closely aligned to the new school curriculum. Classroom Monitor was used to record individual pupil assessments. The PIVOT system was used for summative assessment purposes. The School’s Classroom Monitor assessment was robust and stood up to scrutiny.

Target setting
Target setting at Belvue school was challenging but was also realistic in that the special needs of the pupils had to be taken into account. All pupils were baselined across Key Stage 3. At Key stage 4, all students worked at and gained core foundation and vocational qualifications. Any students who started at Belvue post-16 were assessed using their KS4 exam results or from data received from their previous schools. The school was using the latest National Progression Guidance to make pupil progress assessments year on year and over time in order that pupil progress could be compared with other schools nationally. Governors received pupil progress data which showed that pupils were performing well in all key stages. In particular, the school’s GCSE results had improved significantly over the last three years. For example, in 2016 five pupils gained a GCSE in Maths and one pupil gained a GCSE in Art. 100% of pupils achieved a minimum of four entry level qualifications in 2017.
	

	
	
	


	7. 
	GOVERNORS’ STATEGIC DECISION
	Action

	7.1

7.2

7.3
	Update on Building Programmes

Update on funding
These items had been discussed in the Head Teacher’s report.
	


	8. 
	REPORT FROM THE FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 28th SEPTMEMBER
	Action

	8.1
	Specific items from this meeting were discussed in the Head Teacher’s report. 
	


	9. 
	CHILDREN’S SERVICES DIRECTOR’S REPORT TO GOVERNORS: AUTUMN TERM 2017
	Action

	9.1


	The Head Teacher highlighted various items from this report including:

Schools needed to review Governance procedures regarding safeguarding in their schools and ensure that evidence was provided to them on the impact of safeguarding policies . Belvue school had such procedures in place and this was regularly discussed at Governing body meetings. Governor training was available on safeguarding at the Ealing Education Centre. MH took on the role of the new Safeguarding Governor and would apply for this training. 

Governors needed to assess whether their school’s behaviour and exclusion policies were up to date. 

Q & A : 

Could Governors be presented with the latest exclusion information at the School?
It was confirmed by the Head Teacher that they could.

School Funding 2017-2019 
Governors were reminded that the LA asked all schools to have at least a three year projection plan from Autumn 2017-2018 which needed to be reported to the Governors. This was undertaken by the Finance  and Resource Committee at the school and reported on in the Head Teacher’s report as well as being a standing agenda item at Governing Body Meetings.

The Head Teacher’s Appraisal
Governors were asked to volunteer to be involved in this process . Three Governors were needed to establish a panel and be advised by Richard Hill, the school’s Improvement Officer. This panel meeting would take place on the 8th December. RT, JA and MH would be the panel governors. 

General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR)
Governors were advised that changes to the GDPR were effective from 25th May 2018. The governors discussed this and were assured that these changes were being implemented by the school. The school had the software in place to deal with the changes. CP would review the effectiveness of the new software to ensure it was reliable and robust for use on the school’s website. The Governors would be kept updated.

Ealing’s Learning Partnership
The Head Teacher reported that she was on the ELP’s Shadow Board, as the elected Special School’s representative. The Board had been established to support the setting up of the new EPL. The Governors to receive updates on this.

Schools Complaints Procedures 
Belvue school’s complaint procedure had been ratified by the GB.

Schools Teacher Pay Policy
The school had updated the policy, which had been discussed and ratified by the GB.

SGOSS
The Head Teacher reported that she had used this service to recruit new Governors.

The Thermal Code of Practice for Schools
Governors needed to be aware that this Code of Practice had been put in place by the Council and that the recommendations in the Code needed to be implemented. The Head Teacher reported that she would update the Governors on this at the next GB meeting.
	

	
	
	


	10. 
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	Action

	10.1

10.2


10.3
	Dates of GB Meetings 2017

· Monday 4th December.


Date of next Finance Committee Meetings 2017


· Monday 30th October.  

· Wednesday 22nd November.

Appointing a new Chair for the GB
The  Head Teacher to look into finding a new Chair. JS to Chair the next GB meeting in his capacity as Vice-Chair.

TAs
BS raised the issue of the TAs in the School completing level 1 and 2 teaching qualifications. The Head Teacher reported that TAs were working towards completing these qualifications.
	

	
	
	


	11. 
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS
	Action

	11.1
	None 
	

	
	
	


There being no further matters to discuss, the Vice Chair thanked those present for attending and closed the meeting at 7.50pm
	Signed:
	
	Date:
	


Jay Shah, Vice Chair of 
Belvue School, Ealing
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